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MGEX WHEAT RECAP 
Tuesday, October 14, 2014 

Futures Settlements: Cash: Delivered Rail Chicago/Beyond (includes $0.15/bu BN fee) 

 Close Chg Today's 
Volume 

AM 
O.I. 

O.I 
Chg 

Protein: 12.0-13.0% 13.0-13.5% 14.0-14.5% 15.0-16% 

MWZ4 564^2 S 5^4 3361 34213 -454 Basis (Z): +130 +110/+130 +200/+220 +550/+600 

MWH5 572^6 S 5^2 1476 17031 +11 Info:  train cars/cars bid/train nom/cars 

MWK5 581^6 S 4^4 479 6333 +4 Change: no comp dn 5/up 10 unch/unch unch/unch 

MWN5 590^4 S 3^2 260 3984 -85 Mpls Truck: -70  +30 +55 

MWU5 600^2 S 3^4 81 2159 -13 Portland (Z) Oct Nov Dec Jan (H) 

MWZ5 615^2 S 3^4 74 1651 +129 14%proBasis  +330/+350 +330/+350 +330/+350 +330/+335 

Totals:   5,769 65,619 -404  unch/unch unch/unch unch/unch unch/unch 

Cash Exchanges: 1,199 Options: 0 

Receipts on the Floor:   
276 cars and 7 trains 

Implied option vols: 
Z: +19%, H,K:18% 

Basis was steady in the spot market, and flat to down 5 in the PNW. 

Commentary: 
Corn and soybeans exploded higher today as fund short-covering seeks out farmer selling. Wheat 
stubbornly inched its way higher but utterly lacked both the enthusiasm and volume of the corn and 
bean trade. CZ closed up 11 cents at 357, SX up 19 ½ to 965, and wheat up 4 in Chicago, up 5 ½ in 
MW, and KC leading up 6. WZ is testing resistance around this 510 area. Last week’s high was 511 ¾.  
 
There is still a lot of harvest to go on row crops, but this week’s performance is pretty incredible and 
argues that seasonal harvest lows are probably behind us. At this point, it would likely take a crop 
report with some very new and very bearish data to revisit those lows. This is setting up to be very 
similar to 2009, which is a comparable year in that we came off of relative tightness and multi-year bull 
markets in the row crops with a bin-buster of a crop. In 2009, harvest lows were scored very early (pre-
harvest) in corn at 302 in the Z on September 9th. WZ and SX made their seasonal lows on Oct 5th at 
439 ¼ and 878 ¾. Soybeans were approximately 15% harvested in 2009 when they scored their lows; 
the contract low in SX this year is 904 from October 1st and the crop progress report as of October 5th 
shows 17% harvested.  The 2009 setup is that early harvest lows coupled with slow farmer selling 
leaves the market with a bunch of trapped fund shorts that want to take their money off the table before 
the end of the year; thus the market finds a price where ownership changes from the farmer to the 
funds. Bearish balance sheets will continue to limit upside price potential so we’re not talking about a 
bull market, just a bear market in liquidation mode. We expect the market to form some area of 
resistance (where the farmer sells) and a trading range to develop from there.  
 
Wheat had a nice rally 40 cents off the lows the first week of October but has largely sat out this week’s 
gains in corn and soybeans. Funds still hold historically large short potions in both Chicago and KC 
wheat and although less aggressive this week still appear to be in short-covering mode. Continued 
strength in corn and beans should produce another leg of the short-covering rally in wheat. All the 
wheat calendar spreads continue to firm and each class of wheat has its own story—the huge fund 
short in WZ, historically tight delivery stocks in KCBT and a large short in KWZ, and what could the 
beginnings of a Lakes export program out of Duluth is rallying spring wheat calendar spreads. In 
addition to Italy, Morocco, and Netherlands, there is talk that a cargo of 13 pro spring wheat has traded 
to Brazil. Heavy rains in Brazil have lowered yield and could lead to more NA imports. –Austin Damiani 


